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Introduction 

 

 

This is the fourth annual report of birds on the Hamptons Estate. It is an accumulation of the 

observations of four regular observers plus records from other sources during the year.  

68 species were seen in or over the area during the year. There was one new species a 

Firecrest in October and three more species new for the period since 2007, Pheasant , 
Lesser Spotted Woodpecker and Tawny owl. There were several fly over Red Kites, a 

Buzzard, Wheatear, several Willow Warblers. This year the Mute Swans were successful 

raising five cygnets to independence. As usual there were six pairs of Reed Warblers during 

the breeding season. House Sparrow numbers were healthy with birds breeding in Swift 

boxes. 

 

Study Area and Changes 

 

The study area remains the same as the previous years that is the area bounded by the 

Hamptons Estate. As usual most observations were around the wetland reserve. However 

some effort was made, especially in the breeding season, to look at the housing part of the 

estate. 

During late winter and early spring the reed beds were managed by the AGA Group. They 

decreased the size of the encroaching reeds on the main fishing lake and the channel and 

they removed some willow scrub. Next spring they will spray any new reed growth .In 

November they replaced the existing board walk with a new one. The piers that were on the 

furthest pool were removed. They have left a small strip of mud next to the board walk on 

the furthest pool  hopefully that will be maintained.  The two amphibian pools were 

managed by Goddard’s Landscape Contractors. 

April saw the thinning out of fish from the main pool. This was done by the Environment 

Agency. Fish were stunned by  electric shock then captured and transferred elsewhere. 

 

 

 

 

 



 

 

 

Gary Weaving, and Martin with a man from Environment Agency 

 



 

The new board walk under construction 

 

Observers 

 

I am extremely grateful to the following people for supplying observations and 

companionship in the field: Bill and Janis Reid (B&J R), John McSweeney (JmC), Dan Ramsay 

(DR-the Doctor). Gary Weaving (GW) especially supplied observations as did Martin (M). 

Michael Freiter was a great champion of the bird work. I would also like to thank many 

members of the public who also showed an interest in the project and supplied 

observations. 

 

 

 



 

Period of Observation 

 

I made observations on 112 days during the year. Other observers have made observations 

so possibility coverage was as much as 150 days. My period of observations was divided up 

during the year as follows: 

 

J          F         M       A       M       J        J         A        S        O      N        D 

11      5          4        19     10     11     4          7         0        23   14        7 

 

Observation periods were usually between 10am and 12 am with occasional forays during 

the evening. The period mid-August to end of September was missed due to other 

commitments. This is usually a good period for returning migrants so a few extra species: 

Whinchat, House martin, Hobby were probably missed. 

 

The periods of observations for the last four years have been: 

 

2016     112 

2015     139 

2014     157 

2013     133 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 



 

Systematic Bird List 

 

 
Little Grebe: 

On the wetland reserve .A singleton 20th and 22nd. One from October 18th to end of the year. 
These were the only records. 

 

 

                                                         Photo BS 

 

Cormorant: 

Regular on the wetland reserve throughout the year. Up to two birds more frequently during 
the summer. 

 

 

 

 

 



 

 

 

 

 

 

 

                         Heron (left) and Cormorant (right) not the best of friends (BS) 

 



 

Interesting photo of Heron resting on tarsi (BR) 

 

Little Egret: 

Two observations. November 25th one flying over (GW) and likewise December 13th (DR). 
Note seen elsewhere close by: horse fields and Beverley Brook. 

 

Grey Heron: 

Regular on the wetland reserve throughout the year-up two birds. 

 

Mute Swan 

Bred on the wetlands reserve raising five cygnets to independence. First cygnets seen May 
5th. By June 21st two had disappeared. There were still two adults plus 5 cygnets on October 
3rd. October 13th 3 cygnets departed and by 29th the male remained on the reserve. But he had 
gone by mid December. Note the remains of a cygnet was seen on the horse field in 
November. 

 



 

                                    Swans with seven cygnets (BS) 

 

Canada Goose: 

The only record was of 2 birds on wetland reserve on April 3rd. 

 

Mallard 

Irregular during the winter on wetland reserve. The only ducklings seen there were 3 and 2 
respectively on 31st July. Largest number was 25 on 15th August.A duck with 6 ducklings 
were seen on a roof in Beaumont Drive. Very few at end of the year. 

 

 

Tufted Duck 

A drake and two ducks on the wetland reserve on April 26th (DR) 

 

 



 

Red Kite 

A very good year for fly-over birds. March 28th and April 15th(DR), 7th June(GW), 22nd June 
(JMcS). 

 

Common Buzzard 

One in the shrubbery on May 3rd was pursued by crows and perched again on the east side of 
the reserve. 

 

Sparrow Hawk 

Seen irregularly flying over and occasionally perched on the east side of the reserve. 

 

Kestrel 

Seen irregularly but in spring more obvious on the east side of the reserve probably because a 
pair nested in the cemetery. 

 

Peregrine 

Seen irregularly perched on the pylon close to the wetland reserve. Probably birds from 
Crown House Morden where they breed. Largest group-3 birds on April 3rd 

 

Pheasant 

A male near the dump on December 13th was possibly the same bird seen nearby, away from 
the Hamptons earlier in the year (BS)  

 

 

Water Rail 

Seen on three days in January, February and March feeding besides the long channel. 

 

  

Photo (BR) 

 



 

 

Moorhen 

 

First winter period generally 12 birds on pools. Five pairs bred raising 17 young. Thereafter 
generally 12/14 birds to the end of the year. 

 

Photo BS 

 

 

Coot 

First winter period generally 10 birds on pools. Five pairs bred raising up to 24 young in two 
broods. First young were seen on April 3rd. Unlike Moorhen the young coots seem to disperse 
away from the pools from August so by end of the year only maximum of 6 birds remained. 

 

Black-headed Gull 

Generally up to 40 birds on pools in first winter period. Last bird April 6th. Then reappeared 



early August with up to 25 on pools until end of the year 

 

Common Gull 

Generally seen flying over during winter periods. November 25th and adult on pools 

 

 

Herring Gull 

Seen flying over all times of the year. February 3rd an immature on the pools. 

 

Lesser Black-backed Gull 

Seen flying over during the winter periods. June 1st and August 3rd an adult hunting over 
pools 

 

 

Great Black-backed Gull 

December 8th an adult circling the pools 

 

Stock Dove 

Usually seen flying over especially in the autumn. Sometimes drinks from the amphibian 
pools. 

 

 

 

Wood Pigeon 

Present around the reserve the whole year. Two pairs bred along the east edge. 

 

 

Collared Dove 

Small numbers attracted by food in the stables and up to three seen around the reserve. Two 
territories on the reserve edge. 



 

 

                                                                     Photo by BR 

 

 

Feral Pigeon 

Present on the estate in small numbers 

 

Tawny Owl 

During the summer DR found a Tawny Owl feather on an area around the pools. Presumably 
a bird or birds had been hunting over the area. 

 

Swift 

Up to 20 regularly drinking from the pools in late spring and summer. First bird May 3rd. No 
indication that the swift boxes on the estate were being used to breed. 

 

Kingfisher 

One or two fairly regularly fishing on the pools. 17 dates during the year. More regular in 



spring. GW has two observations on the pools at WestMount Close in late December. 

 

Rose-Ringed Parakeet 

Regular at north end of the reserve. One pair bred in oaks 

 

Green Woodpecker  

Regular in the shrubbery throughout year. Not breeding. 

 

Great Spotted Woodpecker 

Regular in the trees bordering the east and north boundary of the Hamptons. Occasionally in 
the shrubbery. Possibly breeding 

 

Lesser Spotted Woodpecker 

One heard and seen briefly in oaks by the dump November 7th (BS). Wand JR had seen one 
two weeks earlier in Battersea New Cemetery. This is the first modern record of the species.  

 

Swallow 

First bird over on April 20th. Breeds nearby in the barns and so birds seen regularly feeding 
over the pools in spring and summer up to July 2nd. DR saw migrant birds flying south in late 
September and early October-4th with 20. 

 

 

 

Pied Wagtail 

One or two pairs bred on the estate. Seen especially around the boardwalks in the breeding 
season. 

 

 

Grey wagtail 

One seen feeding on dump in January and again during the second winter period. A pair on 
pools on June 29th. 



 

 

                                                            Photo (BS) 

 

 

 

 

 

Wren 

Present throughout the year 8 breeding territories. 

 

 

 

 

 



 

 

Photo Irene Westerman 

 

 

Dunnock 

Present all year 5 pairs during the breeding season. 

 

 

Robin 

Present all year 12 pairs during the breeding season 

 

 



 

                                                        Photo (BS) 

 

 

Wheatear 

DR saw on one the highest point in late September. The only record 

 

 

Song Thrush 

Present all year 5 breeding territories.  

 

 

Redwing 

 

During both winter periods usually in shrubs and scrub. Maximum first winter period 30 on 
March 7th. First returners October 8th (3) maximum of 20 on October 21st.  



 

 

 

Photo (BR) 

 

 

Fieldfare 

The only record is of 20 birds flying south west on October 28th (BS) 

 

Blackbird 

Present throughout the year with minimum of 6 breeding territories. 

 

Garden Warbler 

DR had a singing male on April 29th the only record 

 

Blackcap 

Six breeding territories in the scrub and shrubs. Seen occasionally during both winter periods. 



January 20th (W and JR). April 6th first song heard. October 27th (2). 

 

 

Whitethroat 

Two breeding territories besides pools. First returning bird on April 2th 

 

 

Lesser Whitethroat 

August 9th by dump (BS) the only observation 

 

Sedge Warbler 

May 2nd and 3rd one singing on pools. The only record 

 

Reed Warbler 

Six breeding territories around the pools. April 20th first bird heard singing. 

 

 

Chiffchaff 

Present during both winter periods. January 20th, 25th, February 29th. October 29th (2), 
November 6th, November 23rd. There were 2 breeding territories on the north and east 
boundaries of the Hamptons. 

 

Willow Warbler 

April 12th and August 9th in scrub area. 

 

Goldcrest 

Up to 3 at dump on three days in October. On one date in December 

 

Firecrest: 

October 7th one briefly at dump. First site record 



 

 

 

 

Blue tit 

Present throughout the year. Two pairs bred 

 

Great tit 

Present throughout the year. Two pairs bred 

 

Long-tailed Tit 

Both winter periods irregularly in the scrub and shrubs. Up to 10 in December 

 

Magpie 

Present in small numbers throughout the year. One or two pairs bred in the trees on east 
boundary of the Hamptons 

 

Jay 

Present in small numbers throughout the year but more obvious in autumn 

 

Jackdaw 

Generally seen flying over but one or two in the shrubbery 

 

Carrion crow 

A permanent presence with up to 50 birds especially foraging the open area. Possibly breeds 
but most of the birds are probably non breeding immatures. 

 

Starling 

A permanent presence especially during the spring when immature birds are abundant. 
Breeding numbers on the estate need to be assessed. 



 

Redpoll 

DR saw two by the pools in late December. The only record. 

 

Goldfinch 

Present all year with largest numbers early autumn-maximum 50 on October 1st. usually in 
the scrub area. Breeding numbers difficult to establish. Certainly breeds in fruit trees in the 
estate. 

 

 

 

 

Greenfinch 

Present all year with largest numbers in the shrubbery and scrub in autumn and winter. 
Maximum 10. Five breeding territories 

 

Chaffinch 

Present all year with largest numbers in scrub in winter and autumn. Maximum 5. Five 
breeding territories in scrub and shrubs. 

 

Reed Bunting 

Two breeding territories around the pools. One or two birds present in the autumn and both 



winters 

 

 

 

 

 

                                           An obliging male beside the boardwalk 

Photo BS 

 

 

House Sparrow 

Present the whole year in good numbers. A small colony of up to 50 birds maintains itself in 
hawthorns besides the allotment in the south corner of the estate. Sometimes these came to 
feed on weeds around the pools in the summer. DR suggests that they use the Swift boxes to 
breed. Up to 10 birds come to drink from the amphibian pools. 

 

 



 

 

 

 

 

Cumulative Bird List from 2007 to 2016 

 
Little grebe 

Cormorant 

Grey Heron 

Little Egret 

Mute Swan 

Canada Goose 

Greylag Goose 

Egyptian Goose 

Shelduck 

Mallard 

Gadwall 

Shoveler 

Wigeon 

Teal 

Pochard 

Tufted Duck 

Mandarin 

Buzzard 

Red Kite 

Kestrel 

Peregrine 

Hobby 



Sparrow Hawk 

Pheasant 

Moorhen 

Coot 

Water Rail 

Lapwing 

Snipe 

Wood Sandpiper 

Green Sandpiper 

Black-headed Gull 

Common Gull 

Lesser Black-backed Gull 

Greater Black-backed Gull 

Herring Gull 

Feral Pigeon 

Stock Dove 

Wood Pigeon 

Collared Dove 

Cuckoo 

Tawny Owl 

Little Owl 

Swift 

Kingfisher 

Rose-ringed Parakeet 

Green Woodpecker 

Great Spotted Woodpecker 

Lesser Spotted Woodpecker 

Skylark 

Sand Martin 

House Martin 



Barn Swallow 

Meadow Pipit 

Pied Wagtail 

Grey Wagtail 

Yellow Wagtail 

Wren 

Dunnock 

Robin 

Black Redstart 

Whinchat 

Stonechat  

Northern Wheatear 

Song Thrush 

Redwing 

Fieldfare 

Mistle Thrush 

Blackbird 

Garden Warbler 

Blackcap 

Whitethroat 

Lesser Whitethroat 

Sedge Warbler 

Reed Warbler 

Cettis Warbler 

Chiffchaff 

Willow Warbler 

Goldcrest 

Firecrest 

Spotted Flycatcher 

Blue Tit 



Great Tit 

Long-tailed Tit 

Nuthatch 

Starling 

Waxwing 

Jay 

Magpie 

Carrion Crow 

Jackdaw 

House Sparrow 

Chaffinch 

Greenfinch 

Linnet 

Redpoll 

Goldfinch 

Bullfinch 

Reed Bunting 

Yellowhammer 

 

100 species 

 

Historical Records pre-Hamptons Estate (Records for Worcester Park Sewage 
Treatment Works) 

 

Redshank 

Little Ringed Plover 

Golden Plover 

Common Sandpiper 

Jack Snipe 

Turtle Dove 



Short-eared Owl 

Tree Pipit 

Water Pipit 

Willow tit 

Brambling 

Treecreeper     12 species 

 

 

List of Breeding Birds 

 
Mute Swan   1 pair 

Mallard         2 pairs 

Moorhen       5 pairs 

Coot              5 pairs 

Wood Pigeon  2 pairs 

Collared Dove 2 pairs 

Rose-ringed Parakeet 1 pair 

Pied Wagtail     2 pairs 

Wren                 8 pairs 

Robin               12 pairs 

Dunnock           5 pairs 

Song Thrush      5 pairs 

Blackbird           6 pairs 

Chiffchaff           2 pairs 

Blackcap             6 pairs 

Whitethroat         2 pairs 

Reed Warbler       6 pairs 

Sedge Warbler      ? 1 pair 

Great Tit                  1 pair 



Blue Tit                   1 pair 

Chaffinch                 5 pairs 

Greenfinch               5 pairs 

Goldfinch                 ? 

House Sparrow         ? 

Starling                      ? 

Reed Bunting             2 pairs 

Magpie                       2 pairs 

 

Butterflies and Dragon Flies in 2016 

 
Orange tip 

Small White 

Large White 

Green-veined White 

Meadow Brown 

Gatekeeper 

Speckled Wood 

Small Heath 

Large Skipper 

Small Skipper 

Red Admiral 

Small Tortoishell 

Peacock 

Common Blue 

Holly Blue 

 

Broad-Bodied Chaser 

Black-tailed Skimmer 



Emperor 

Migrant Hawker 

Azure Damselfly 

Common Blue Damselfly 

Red-eyed Damselfly 

Blue-tailed Damselfly 

Large Red Damselfly 

Common Darter 

Ruddy Darter 

 

Plans for the Future 

 
To continue to record  the bird species throughout the estate. 

To carry out standard bird walks once a month through the estate 

To obtain more accurate counts for certain breeding species for example  Starling, House 
Sparrow, Goldfinch, Tits throughout the estate.  

 

 
 

 


